Governor’s Council Meeting

December 15, 2009

Minutes submitted by Eileen Kehl, CT Association of Directors of Health, Inc.

Minutes

Representatives Present:  Carolyn Wysocki, Jennifer Kertanis, Richard Matheny, Mary Pettigrew, Pamela Kilbey-Fox, Karen Buckley-Bates, Ralph Eno, Matt Hart, Willie Fritz, and Bob Dakers

Others Present:  Eileen Kehl, Eloise Hazelwood, Maryann Lexius and Eugene Ciccone

Minutes:  The minutes of the last meeting were approved with one abstention.

Karen Buckley Bates opened the floor for public comments:  Eloise Hazelwood, Wallingford Health District, Director of Health, stated that CT is moving toward public health equity for its residents.  She continued that it is ironic that the state has always funded public health based on zip code.  The legislature has approved biased funding for public health, as well.  Eloise teaches a class in public health and will be assigning her class to read a scientific paper to determine the biases within that paper.  She will be giving her students the draft of the Council’s report to the Governor and feels that her first year students will be able to decipher the bias within the draft report.  Eloise feels that the costs to a town to join a district versus the costs to stay as an independent municipality should be spelled out, clearly.  The costs to residents should also be spelled out.  Eloise continued by citing the differences in fees charged by Wallingford Health Department versus Chesprocott Health District relative to inspections of  sewers, plan review, soil testing, etc., and in all cases, the District fees were greater, proving her point that joining a District could be costly to residents.

******End of public participation******

Karen Buckley-Bates stated that she would like to go through the list of findings and review them for their accuracy, arriving at a general consensus, review the recommendations (including the governing principles) and go over the suggested changes.

Carolyn Wysocki stated that the Boards of Health bullet was omitted from the report.  She reported the following items:

1. Boards of Health are part of the infrastructure of public health in Connecticut

2. Boards of Health are an important component of regionalization

3. As per state statute, Boards of Health are authorized to accept towns into a District

4. It has input as to the role the town plays and plan for towns rolling into a District

5. The draft says that Board of Health is voluntary.  In the case of a District, they are mandatory.

Karen Buckley-Bates asked for a tabling of discussion for the contents of the actual draft in order to focus on the business of the day.

Council representatives asked for an extension to submit the final report to Commissioner Galvin.  It was reported that Dr. Galvin was not interested in extending the timeframe.  Carolyn Wysocki said that the rush to publish will result job that is not thorough.

Jennifer stated that a comment concerning the funding of public health has to be included in the report.  The present funding is not distributed in a thoughtful or strategic way.  If we had an improved infrastructure, we would have to insure where funding goes.

Carolyn Wysocki stated that accreditation was not mentioned in the body of the report.  Performance standards were covered, but they are not the same as accreditation.
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III.  Discussion of Findings Document

Bullet #1:  Change to:   “difficult for local public health departments/Districts in CT” 

Bullet #2:  Change to: “The current state and local  public health systems are fractured.

Bullet #3:  Have the bullet read:  Part-time health departments often lack resources to provide a full array of public health services which can at times, have the effect of shifting the burden to other public health entities.

Bullet #4:  Bob Drakers would like a chart of funding history added to this section.  Pamela will put together a chart.  (see bullet #12- to be added to this bullet)
The Council would like to add a bullet which gives the current number of CT towns whose residents don’t receive any funding at all.  The bullet should include some the following points:  30% of residents do not receive any funding, the funding changes each year, making it difficult for departments/Districts to plan, funding to health districts was cut 26%, further reducing incentives for regionalization, regionalization is a disincentive to enhance public health initiatives.

The Bullet should read:  “Lack of consistency in the state funding mechanism makes the delivery of public health services problematic, regardless of the delivery mechanism”.

In the past, additional funding was offered to Districts to encourage regionalization.  Now there is no incentive.

As a result of recent legislative changes, 30% of Connecticut’s population is not funded by the state.

As a result of legislative changes, the state has gone from not funding 7% of the residents to 30%.

The Bullet should read:  30% of Connecticut residents live in towns that receive 0% of state funding for local public health.  

Bullet #5:  Change:  Municipalities provide the majority of financial support to local public health. (leave off rest of statement). 

Bullet #6:  Change:  Qualifications for Directors of Health are different between districts and full-time municipal health departments.

Bullet #7:  
Suggestions:  Joining a health district may save money for some municipalities. 



Joining a health district may provide a more expansive way of enhancing public health services

Bullet #8:  add to the phrase:  there is no accountability at the state level for the provision of public health services…..

Bullet #9:  no changes

Bullet #10:  no changes

Bullet # 11:  eliminate this bullet

Bullet # 12:   Add this statement to Bullet #4 above.  Eliminate bullet #12.
The State of Connecticut’s contribution to fund public health ranks well below the national average in terms of public health funding.  
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 IV. Recommendations

A.  Governing Principles

Bullet #1:  no changes

Bullet #2:  Should read:  The nationally recognized Ten Essential Public Health Services would be the standard by which public health services are measured at the state and local level.

Rick was concerned with the responsibility piece of delivering the 10 services (ie:  hospitals and EMS).

Bullet #3:  Eliminate- covered in bullet #2.

New Bullet #3:  DPH staff will come up with a new Bullet #3 relative to prevention.

Newly created Bullet #4:  DPH will work on a new Bullet #4 relative to funding:  

Suggestion:  State and local funding shall be designed to promote equity performance and the efficient delivery of services.

B.  Suggested Changes

CADH overview from their Ad Hoc Workgroup to the Governor’s Council:

1. By 2010, create a committee/commission/board/council for the purpose of establishing the core public health services that each local health department must provide.  Members of this group will represent both state and local public health.  This entity will also establish the standards by which the core public health services will be measured, and the review process for determining whether a local health department has been “certified” as meeting the standards.

2. By 2012 (or 2013), each existing local health District must demonstrate the ability to provide the pre-established set of core public health services measured by some objective set of standards.

3. By 2014 (or 2015), every municipal health department must join a District health department that has been certified as meeting the standards OR any municipal health department may opt out from joining a health district by demonstrating that they are able to provide the pre-established set of core public health services on their own.  A municipal health department may also form a new health district by 2015, and if they do, they will have two years to demonstrate that they can provide the pre-established core of public health services measured by the objective set of standards.

4. Any District OR municipal department “certified” as meeting the standards, will quality for state per capita funding.

5. Local health districts not able to demonstrate provision of core public health standards by 2012 (or 2013) will not be eligible for state per capita funding and will also be penalized.  They will be given an additional 18 months to either meet the standards or join an existing district that does.  Municipal health departments not able to demonstrate provision of core public health standards by 2014 (or 2015) will not be eligible for state per capita funding and will also be penalized.  They will be given an additional 18 months to either meet the standards or join an existing district that does.  If a district fails, it will be disbanded and the towns are re-assigned to a “certified” district.  If a municipal health department fails, the municipality will be assigned to a “certified” district.  

· Suggested idea for penalization:  reductions in certain state funds that come or would come to municipalities.
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There would be no lines on maps, no delineation in population numbers, no telling towns with whom they have to work with or not.  There is still an opportunity for a municipality to stand alone.  

Karen Buckley-Bates stated that the model is not in conflict with anything presented today.  The dates are arbitrary at this point.

The State Board of Health could be the Council mentioned in these recommendations.  

Re:  Bullet #5 listed above:  Matt Hart stated that he was uncomfortable with the last point concerning penalization.  Ralph Eno said that the penalty process needs to be more well-defined.  Jennifer stated that this point did not have consensus with the Ad Hoc Workgroup.  Pamela suggested that perhaps towns would get base level per capita funding, but would not be eligible for other grants.

Karen Buckley-Bates asked that if we took the last bullet off the table, can we accept the others.  Matt said to remove the last bullet and link 3 and 4 to receipt of per capita funds.  Districts that receive per capita funding must meet these standards.  It was asked what would happen to a stand alone municipality that can’t meet the standards.  Matt said that it could be in tiers.  The first tier is that a department provides some of the services.  The second tier is a higher distribution of funds and the department/district would provide all 10 Essential Services.  

Ralph said that he would like to see a structure that would make his town want to opt in.

Each town should have a valid community health assessment and based on that assessment, a decision can be maid.  The recommendation was made for the state to fund such a community health assessment.  Some felt that if an activity was state mandated, the state should pay for the expenses related to it.
Returning to Suggested changes on the draft document…..

Suggested bullet:  A Council of similar membership to the Governor’s Council should be created to establish what the performance standards should be for the core public health services to be tied to funding.  Mary Pettigrew will tie this idea to expand the evaluation component.

Suggestion made to remove bullets 3 and 4 of suggested changes.  Carolyn Wysocki stated that 32 states have a Board of Health.

Karen Buckley-Bates asked the Council how they see the advisory committee interacting with the Governor/OPM/Commissioner.  There are five items in former minutes that state what we want the advisory committee to do.

Bullet #5 is already included in Ten Essential Services – remove

The state should be funding part-time health departments to conduct community needs assessments.

Next Meeting:  Friday, December 18, 2009 at 9:30 am at CADH.  Mary Pettigrew will provide a “cleaned up” version of the recommendations.

Reserve Tuesday, Dec. 22nd from 1-3:00 at CHA in case another meeting is needed.

